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 June 5, 2001

Susan Molinari

Richard Ravitch

Millennial Housing Commission

800 N. Capitol Street, NW

Suite 680

Washington, C 20002

Dear Co-chairs Molinari & Ravitch:

First of all, thank you for the opportunity to submit comments on behalf of the manufactured housing industry.  

Manufactured homes account for approximately 20 percent of all new single-family homes in America today.  At an average cost ranging from 20 to 35 percent less per square foot (depending on the region of the country) than traditional site-built housing, manufactured homes represent one of the last sources of truly affordable, unsubsidized housing in America.  However, due to discriminatory zoning and regulatory restrictions, this important source of housing is prevented from playing its proper role in America’s housing policy.  

Regarding your specific questions on housing policy and its impact on manufactured housing, I offer the following comments: 

How can access to capital for homeownership (for refinancing as well as purchase) be improved for those who currently fall through the gaps?

The current system of risk-based mortgage rates for purchasers/refinancers of manufactured homes adds to the cost of the home and makes our homes less affordable. It makes sense to focus the current explicit and implicit federal subsidies (available to all homeowners) on affordable housing products such as manufactured homes.  In the capital markets, this means that HUD should direct Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac to create a broad secondary market for personal property loans in the short and medium term.  These GSEs should also help the manufactured housing industry over time develop technologies, communities, and other infrastructure that enable the asset-backed securities market for manufactured home loan portfolios to become part of the broader mortgage-backed securities market.  This should be done in a way and a timeframe that allows current chattel finance lenders to adapt and compete as this group has the greatest experience and success in managing the unique credit risks associated with manufactured housing.
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How can we best provide the capital to finance the rehabilitation needs of the affordable housing stock?

Many lower-income homeowners reside in aging manufactured home communities that are in need of upgrading.  FHA’s 207(m) program is supposed to provide financing to developers seeking to upgrade these older communities.  However, the regulations have been in place since the 1970s and have not kept pace with the changing nature of the manufactured housing industry, thus making it difficult, if not impossible, for many developers to utilize this program.  In addition, many local HUD offices around the country have no familiarity with the program, do not promote it or are unwilling to work with developers seeking to utilize the program.  The 207(m) program should be reviewed and HUD should be encouraged to work with the industry to revitalize the program as a way to upgrade these older communities.

While Freddie Mac has financed the rehabilitation of some manufactured home communities, Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae, as well as the regional Federal Home Loan Banks, can do more.  One option could be to offer targeted tax subsidies for such activities, helping bring down the effective lending rate on the rehab loans so long as this is passed through to the homebuyer.

In addition, while many federal programs such as HOME and CDBG are open to manufactured homes, state and local governments quite often construct barriers to the use of these program dollars on manufactured housing.  Inequities in the use of these dollars should be studied, and appropriate remedies devised to ensure that owners of manufactured homes are given an opportunity to benefit from these federal programs.

What innovative and creative program are being used by states and local governments to produce affordable housing?

Several state and local government agencies partnered with the Manufactured Housing Institute and local nonprofit developers beginning in 1996 on the “Urban Design Project” to demonstrate the varied uses of manufactured housing in urban areas, and show that it can be a solution to the affordable housing crisis in many cities across the country.  The Urban Design Project placed different styles of manufactured homes in three cities and demonstrated that today’s manufactured housing can blend in seamlessly with existing urban architecture, while providing affordable housing in areas where it is most needed.  This program is now being replicated around the country by housing authorities interested in returning affordable housing to their communities.

How could the various tax policy “tools” (e.g., tax credits, bonds, passive loss allowances) be better used to promote (a) the production of affordable rental housing, including housing for extremely low-income families, (b) homeownership? 

In particular, manufactured housing for all policy purposes, including tax policy, should be treated on a par with multi-family housing.

Are there best practices that should be used in affordable housing programs so that

housing assistance has a positive impact on the broader community and helps create

healthy neighborhoods?  Are mixed-income, mixed-use developments preferable?
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With the rapid appreciation of stick-built housing prices in urban and suburban areas around the country, many municipal employees can no longer afford to live in the very communities they serve.  As a result, police officers, firefighters, school teachers, nurses and other municipal workers, in many instances, are forced to live in less desirable locales and travel great distances to their jobs.

One solution to solving this affordability-crisis for municipal workers relates to the use of

manufactured housing.  Currently, many urban and suburban areas around the country

have discriminatory zoning laws and ordinances that prohibit the siting of manufactured

houses – regardless of their specifications or appearance.  Because manufactured 

houses look like site-built houses, and can be constructed at substantially less cost than

site-built homes, they should be embraced as a welcomed solution to the affordability

crisis.  Amending these discriminatory zoning laws to allow the placement of

manufactured houses will go a long way to creating healthy neighborhoods by allowing

police officers, firefighters and other public servants to live in the communities they

serve.

How should technology be best used to meet housing challenges?

The efficiencies of the factory-built process are being employed in the hundreds of manufactured housing plants located across the country.  The assembly-line process fosters a skilled, dependable workforce that operates in a comfortable, climate-controlled environment free from delays and problems caused by weather.  The end-result is a product that has all the amenities of a typical site-built home, at a significant cost savings.

How should quality control be best ensured in an era of devolution?  How can accountability be assured without unnecessary bureaucracy?

Quality control is much easier to maintain in a factory environment than on a typical job site for a site-built home.  An in-plant inspector, who is an agent of HUD, inspects every home for adherence to a strict federal construction code before the home leaves the plant and can be sold.  This process ensures quality without adding needless bureaucracy.

Again, thank you for the opportunity to express the manufactured housing industry’s perspective on the important work your commission is undertaking.  Should you have any additional questions or need clarification on any of my comments, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,
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Chris Stinebert

President

Manufactured Housing Institute

